STEWART’S MELVILLE FP RFC

MINUTES of 41st ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING held at INVERLEITH on THURSDAY, 19th JUNE 2014 at 7 pm.

PRESENT:
C. Rigby (Chairman) with 14 members of the Club. 
APOLOGIES:
D. Gray, R McDonald, H Cowan, J Lawson, N Stocks, T Kelly, B Clark, A Munro, F McLeod, D Allan, D Rolls, C McPhee
MINUTES:
Copies of the Minutes of the 40th AGM held on 13th June 2013 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting which were taken as read. 
MATTERS
ARISING:
None.

QUORUM:
C Anderson advised that unfortunately as there was not a quorum of members at the meeting formal changes could not be approved but that AGM business could be dealt with otherwise.

CHAIRMAN’S 

REPORT:

Ladies and Gentlemen, 

I opened last year’s AGM, with the statement, “On and off the park it is fair to say we have not had our troubles to seek and it is testament to the players, coaches, support staff and sponsors that the club came through some turbulent times, I feel in many cases stronger.” Well this year was no different! No sooner had pre-season training started and we learnt of the tragic death of Andrew McMenigall, aka Steve Cram, on a sponsored cycle ride and the season finished with a narrow defeat in the play-off against Edinburgh Accies, it is fair to say the season was an emotional roller coaster.

This season we were indebted to Dr Tom Beattie, who has been the club Doctor for many seasons and it is with great reluctance we accept his decision to step down. In the last few years Tom has been instrumental in raising the standard of medical care at the club and I would formally like thank him for his many years of service. Dr Kerry Kirk , our lead Physio and Megan Stewart along with Eileen Hughes are a formidable 3 some , and to them, I and the players pass on our grateful thanks for looking after them not just during the week but also on match days dispensing everything from medical advice, emotional advice to pain killers and Imodium. Dr Ross MacDonald from Discover Chiropractor has also played an integral in our medical provision, so to the whole medical team, thanks.

I had hoped when I persuaded Linda Dalgliesh to continue as fixture secretary for this season that she would have an easier job than the previous season when the weather caused all sorts of disruptions, and thankfully, it did – with the majority of games being played without cancellation, except the Hillhead Jordanhill game which was playable at 1130 and completely unplayable by 1145 am due to a torrential down pour. This resulted in the unique event of cancelling our home game via facebook, to the visiting team en-route on the bus – and it worked! Linda, many thanks for all your hard work in arranging and confirming fixtures for our 3 teams.

In prior years we have spent considerable money on alternative training accommodation when Inverleith is unplayable. This season our fellow affiliate club, the Hockey Club during the winter months swapped their training evening from a Tuesday to a Monday to accommodate the rugby club. This was a magnificent gesture and one greatly received and that along with the every improving relations between all the sports club augurs well for the future.

With so many teams, games and demands on Inverleith, we are all very quick to complain to the ground staff when we cannot get on the pitches. To Willie Purdie and his staff, I pass on our heartfelt thanks for providing us with one of the best training and playing surfaces in Scotland. When I speak to visiting clubs, they all want to play on a flat, fast surface and every year the ground staff delivery this for us – it is no coincidence either that our neighbours Inverleith across the fence also now rave about the quality of their playing surface .

So with medical , fixtures , grounds in place all that remained was for some coaches and players and we would be raring to go for season 2013/14.

As is normal it appeared we were going to have to completely rebuild, again, with such a high turnover of players. The game has moved on from club loyalty and players now move for better coaching, or money or kit or any other number of reasons. This season saw some changes to the coaching staff with James “Cakes” Robertson joining from Murrayfield Wanderers to compliment Head Coach Bruce McNaughton, Kevin Brown, Duncan MacDonald. Mark Burgess decided during pre-season that he could not commit to another season as the 2nd XV head Coach and I thank him for all his efforts over the years as coach, selector and player.

And so to the season ahead – We started the 1st week in July on pre-season training, some of us laughed as we watched the boys being put through their paces by the 1st Scots at Dreghorn Barracks – Their PT Sgt Major was amazed not only at the level of fitness but how quickly the boys overcame obstacles and worked as a team, even more so when we mentioned that this group of players were new to each other. After what seemed like 5 weeks it was time to introduce a referee and opposition into the proceedings so on the 3rd of August through at Hamilton we took an extended squad for a comfortable 35 v 12 win in our opening season friendly before moving onto Currie where we faced a much sterner test going down 46 v22. Sometime these opening games can tell you a lot about the season ahead, and those psychics amongst us saw a forward pack that could dominate the scrums, would struggle in line outs and a set of backs, who if given decent ball, could compete with the best, with 2 flying 5m channel wingers in Banger and Morrell who would finish off any opportunities that came their way. The line out was a cause for concern as over the last couple of season it had been one of our strengths and unfortunately no matter what tinkering we did, it never really improved as the season went on, if the arrows went straight we miss timed the jump, if we got the jump right we threw a squint arrow. It is testament to the boys how they overcame this throughout the season and proved yet again how crucial team work and practice are. To compensate we were moving all the opposition packs around the paddock at a fair rate of knots and between push over try’s and penalty try’s we almost score one or other in each game – unheard off for Stewart’s Melville.

The commencement of the league season saw us open our campaign at the newly promoted GHA a ground where on our last visit we won promotion to the Premiership. So with the sun in the sky a dry pitch, Lyndon showing of his guns and the boys looking the part we comprehensively won 44 v 0 before heading back to face Boroughmuir at Inverleith. There was an edge to the game with 4 ex stew mel players in their team as well as them being favourites for promotion and 2 errors by our senior players saw a 13 v 11 advantage going into the closing minutes reverse into a 13 v 18 defeat. This was without doubt a blow to our campaign as we had controlled much of the game but you cannot win with your 9 and 10 sitting on the bench cooling their heels for 2 yellow cards. It also showed that IF we wanted to be serious contenders we had to have patience and soak up the pressure as Boroughmuir had and have trust in our collective capabilities. Post-game, the feeling was one of “the one that got away” it is not often you get the chance to beat, supposedly bigger teams and this loss was our own making.

In what turned out to be Ross Samson’s last game for the club we were comprehensively beaten 32 v 0 at home by Peebles, there is not much to say about this as collectively we did not turn up in any shape or form and to highlight this Peter Wright was even congratulating the referee on his “feel and control of the game”. Determined to put matters right, we then set off for Selkirk and were in complete control of the game until we lost Nick McCashin after 20 mins and before we had time to come to terms with the skipper departing to the hospital we went from 15 v 5 in the lead to 15 v 30 at the break, Selkirk continue to keep the pressure on post break and a score of 45 v 20 did not flatter our hosts.

It is fair to say that after 4 games, during which only 1 win had been recorded we urgently had to reassess where we were. This was NOT how we had seen the season going and far from being in the hunt for promotion we were grateful that relegation was not a feature of our league this season. It is times like these where the experience of Bruce McNaughton comes to the fore and far from panic, he set about to rebuilding shattered confidence, made numerous changes to the team for a variety of reasons, injuries, form as well as positional and maintained that they were better than their results showed, little did we all know that we were then about to embark on an 13 game unbeaten run that would get us to the play offs.

The run started against a struggling Biggar team at Inverleith with 22 v 14 win before heading through to the west to play Hill Jills on what had over the prior couple of seasons become a bogey ground for us, however a 31 v 13 victory saw the boys return east with a Harthill stopover before a confidence boosting victory over Dundee HS 21 v 18 where we found our confidence and trust in each other and gelled completely as a team. This was the game in which so much of the season changed, we now knew that we could win tight games as well as soak up the pressure. We then travelled to Kelso, returning victors 32 v 13 before playing Watsonians at home in a league game that was destined to be settled by 1 point in our favour.

We then settled in the cup competition beating Murrayfied but losing to Heriots before welcoming GHA in the League to invers where we eventually ran out 34 v 28 winners and showed the difference 10 weeks makes for a newly promoted team as they adjusted to the faster pace and bigger hits. 

Coinciding with the Annual Ball at Murrayfield, was a game in torrential rain at Meggatland v Boroughmuir- who were unbeaten in the league. This time not only did we dominate them but also secured a rather nerve biting finish to record a big away win 13 v10.

The December / January period saw away wins at Peebles, 16 v 9 and Biggar 19 v 7 and a home win v Selkirk 16 v 13 – we were become master of winning, but keeping everyone on the edge of their seats as most of these games could have gone either way, confidence as they say is a funny thing and that coupled by a 82 v 21 win in the cup at Livingston saw the club enter February with a place in the play offs certainly achievable.

We headed north to play Dundee, in a monsoon and a very heavy pitch which after some debate with the high school they allowed the game to go on. Not that it wouldn’t have been played as an alternative pitch on a slope and meeting the minimum requirements up the road was available, but common sense prevail and 2 teams who were still hot on the heels of Watsonians for the coveted second spot went to work. In truly awful conditions credit goes to both sets of players and a 10 all draw was on balance a fair result for both teams. This result saw Dundee HS drop out of contention for 2nd spot and so a straight shoot-out between ourselves and Wastonians was on the horizon, providing there were no slip ups. Kelso were dually dispatched and so it came down to a winner takes all at Myerside.

Except it wasn’t! Through various permutations providing Watsonians did not score 4 tries and providing we kept the score to within a score we would go into the play off if we lost. An interesting scenario. Do we play conservatively and keep Watsonians in our sights or do we take the game to them? In all honesty we didn’t have a lot of choice, Watsonians threw pretty much everything at us, tried various different tactics, like backs wearing forwards numbers etc and with 4 minutes to go they scored and took the game the score to 19 v 10 – that was it we were done and dusted and reflecting on a fine campaign . In the final minute we were awarded a penalty 5m in on their 22m line. Despite calls from the touchline to go for goal, Captain McCashin whose kicking boots had left him this season despite 1 to 1 tuition from  AL, yes that is right, Cash saw a return of form once a kicking master class from Al Napier had been conducted (there really is nothing Al can’t do) he decided to go for touch and to our miss firing line out.

It is fair to say as club President I had no hair left anyway, Bruce’s face had gone a strange purple colour, Kevin’s and Cakes beanies were on the ground amongst a chorus of what are we doing when the ball came into the line out. A few minutes ago I mention confidence being a funny thing, 15 players on the pitch knew that they could score, they had faith in their collective abilities and to emphasize the point not only did we catch and drive  just short of their line, but up popped Banger to score a 6 inch forwards try. And that ladies and gentlemen set of a chain of events that symbolised the club and appeared in the Scotsman the following Monday. At the final whistle as mass hysteria broke out and Watsonians left the field of play a circle formed, not unusual as the players do that every Saturday, no, this was an enlarged circle of players, supporters, medical staff, committee 2nd and 3rd XV players, this became a club huddle, including some lions, we were untied, 1 club together we stand.

This ladies and gentleman was the proudest moment of my time with the club, this is what our great game is about, yes, the 1st get most of the plaudits BUT they cannot do so without the support of the club, their fellow players and a support infrastructure.

The club deservedly got the plaudits over the coming days and the printed picture of the club in a circle on the pitch is one, I would urge the club to get reprinted and put up in the bar to remind us all that rugby union is one of the greatest games on this planet and it is a club game. 

Next up was the play off, versus Edinburgh Accies, much was said in the build-up as to the venue for this game, Lasswade, and yes, Goldneacre may have been a more attractive venue in terms of location for travel but a crowd of 5, 000 (according to the gate receipts we got!) witnessed a cracking game of rugby, where the boys played their hearts out before the oppositions EDP’s , Semi Pros and their experience of the physicality and pace of top flight rugby, including this season the B& I cup saw them home 23 v 13. As a club, we left noting behind, we played to our full capability and that is all that we can ask for. It was a tremendous achievement and one the club should be proud off. Competing at the higher level is not only physically greater but the financial requirement to do so is at least 4 times our current income!

The 2nd XV had a difficult season, competing in the top reserve division as they have done for the last few years has become harder and harder as Premier 1 clubs utilise bigger squads, this season of course these clubs had better access to Pro Players and EDP’s meaning many were dropping 1st XV players in some case international players into 2nd XV games. Under head coach Duncan Macdonald and team manager Rob Primrose, we won 3 out of our 22 games and will now drop down a division. To give you a sense of how tough life is at this level , one club who survived this season at this level have considered dropping down as they , like us cannot compete against semi pro’s and international players. Our 2nd XV player deserve great credit though as they never gave up and continued to fight all season. These young players are our future and they, in many case straight from school, will benefit in the long run from this exposure. My thanks to all involved from Duncan, Rob, Eileen and to each player. It was with pride in shocking conditions against Stirling County away that I applauded you off the park and into your changing room despite a 62 v 0 defeat. The 2nd XV is the hardest team to play for as you define how the club performs, you act as cannon fodder for the 1st XV, many times disrupting your own training and preparation and are required to be able to step into the 1st XV at short notice, It was pleasing to see so many of you achieve that this season.

The 3rd XV, Aim, play rugby, do not kick the ball, do not get promoted, do not get relegated and on most occasions do not have 15 players – it also helps to have a front row whose combined age is over 150 ! I am not sure if these are the stated aims of the 3rd XV, but having witnessed a couple of games it could well be! These gents in the loosest sense of the word are the custodians of the club game, they neglect nutrition, tight fitting shirts and play how the game used to be played, which is strange when they come up against more youthful opposition. Their record this season was Played 12, won 5 and lost 7. For the cast of thousands who pitched up many thanks in particular to Ric Clark for managing these fine men.

During Christmas and New Year, Phil Waine pulled together a game featuring past and present pupils now at university, in foul weather conditions and guest kickers (Finlay Calder, Jim Calder and Bruce McNaughton) a youthful crowd were treated to a fast and entertaining game of rugby. It was fantastic to see so many old and new faces at the ground and a tradition we hope to build on. 

Lyndon Davies, despite being welsh was a revelation this year as 1st team manager, his support that he gave not only the players but also me was greatly appreciated. We wish him well at his next club, which will be the only club he ever wanted to play for! Bruce I am sure will miss the Sunday texts on how we should play the opposition! The technical area will certainly be quieter!

Lions and Midi’s

It was another great year within the club where a number of initiatives outlined at the last AGM had been successfully implemented through the season.

Registered junior numbers were slightly lower at 227 for this year with a need for a bigger drive to ensure ALL participants register in the 14/15 season. Approximately 10% of those were non Stew Mel pupils.

The club, along with help from the SRU, organised a rugby ready course which was held at Stewart Melville school which was actively attended by a high proportion of Stew Mel coaches. The SRU have reached out again this year to help organise another rugby ready course with the club and are also now stipulating that at least one from each year group needs to be UKCC level 1. 

There were successful club tours to Scarborough and Clusone with all kids (as well as mum and dads) representing the club magnificently. The club would like to acknowledge and thank all parents who helped organise.

The highlight of the year was the P7 Tour to Italy with 30 good rugby players representing the Club. Positive comments from host Italian clubs on the fast expansive rugby and skill levels of the Stew Mel players. The conduct and behaviour of the players on and off the pitch was also a positive reflection on 6 years of hard work from the boys, parents and coaches. A great way to complete the Tour and the boys mini rugby experience.

The P4s, P5s and P6s had a fantastic trip to Scarborough (mentioned above) with 2 bus loads of dads and lads (over 100) making their way down to another successful tournament. All year groups did fantastically well and as above with the P7s, their conduct and behaviour on and off the pitch was fantastic. 

As a club, I feel we need to re-enforce that it is completely voluntary and that there is an expectation that all parents should be willing to step up and help out at events such as the tournament and round robins.

New initiatives underway for the following year:

· Club coach co-ordinator role, spanning school, FP and Lions rugby.

· Closer ties to the FP club and Midis.

I would like to thank David Allan for his 3 years as chairman, David has been instrumental in helping build the links between the lions and the senior club. I would like to wish John Dundas well filling David’s shoes Lions club chairman, I know the club is in safe hands.

The Stew Mel MIDI’s ran a successful Under 13 & 14 section for the first time last year and  I am pleased to say that we extended this to Under 15s this season.

The focus of the midis is to enhance their skills through some quality training sessions led by Sean Lineen, Neil Ritchie, Bruce Walker and Bryan Hay-Smith. I am also pleased to say that our own Scotland 7s player, Scott Riddell, also helped out throughout the season

A number of fixtures have been arranged for each of the year groups and have been carefully selected, with help from the school, to make sure that the players are not over played.

This is a fantastic opportunity to keep the lads together under the Stew Mel umbrella and let’s not forget our new girls team , who despite being short in numbers more than made up for this with their enthusiasm .

At this point I would like to pay thanks to Phil Waine, who apparently we now keep busier in retirement than he ever was at school! I would like to report that Phil did little at school but my sources tell me otherwise, but Phil has been instrumental in setting up mentoring programs with the school, communicating with boys once the leave the school and working on a rugby Coordinators role with the school Principal and PE staff, more of which later, Phil, without your enthusiasm and drive many of the initiatives that are now underway would have been neglected. On behalf of the club I thank you for your tireless efforts in ensuring we remain one the prominent clubs in Scotland.

It would be a miss of me not to start to finish up by mentioning the 7s this season. Seb Trotter took on the management role seriously and we enter 4 tournaments, progressing in 1, Selkirk, where we beat Ayr in the first round before losing narrowly to Melrose. Melrose also defeated us at Jed, but it is to the boy’s credit that we are now being talked about in borders land that if we took 7s seriously we could do some serious damage going forward and this is an area I would urge the club to look at. We have a proud tradition of 7s, but the game is more specialised now and I hope this something that will be revisited in the near future.

Overseeing the rugby operation of the club is Malcolm MacColl, in brief without his support, dedication much of our success would not happen, very few are aware, except Emma, of exactly how many hours Malcolm devotes to the club and for that I wish to place on thanks not only to Malcolm but Emma as well.

I would also like to express my thanks to club Captain Finlay Calder, who as well as scouting and reporting on opposition, found time to not only come and support our various fund raising initiatives – but also found the time to address the boys in private before crucial games, Fin will never know of the impact he has had on their lives, they will all go to their grave being able to tell of a British Lions Captain providing team talks – money cannot buy that experience. From a personal view, I would also wish to thank Finlay for all the support he has given me as your President, his kind words or encouragement always appear just at the right time! 

On the social scene, led by the remarkable Christina Rigby, we once again had a fantastic Ball at Murrayfield which continues to grow year on year, many thanks to all those that supported the ball and helped out on the day. We also had a sell-out Calcutta cup lunch, which we have already had over 70 people indicate they would attend the next one and we concluded the season with the Clubs Dinner in April where our guest speakers John Rutherford and Scott Riddell kept the audience entertained with stories of the past and in some cases the future. 

We as a club as indebted to those who give up their time on a voluntary basis to help and I would like to thank all my committee in particular, Allan Munro, Gavin Calder, Carol McPhee, Don Rolls, Iain Hanlin, CJ Anderson, Robert Scott, Bobby Clark, Bill McNie, Ric Clark, Denise Mitchell and Al Napier to the list of names I have mentioned previously and thanked in this report – I apologise in advance for any I have missed!

Talking of missing, I would like to thank Al Napier for stepping into the breach as Vice President this year, Al again, I thank you for your support and guidance and for not once saying I told you so! It is with pleasure I formally announce Lindsay Ross as next seasons Vice President, Lindsay is a Club man, well a man of many clubs, and I look forward to working with him and handing over the baton 12 months hence, not that I am counting down but next years AGM date has already been set!

At the club dinner the following awards were announced:

3rd XV Mike Sims Quaich  



Stuart Thom

2nd XV Al Napier Sports Person 



Duncan Macdonald

Most Tries in Season




Matt Morrell (16)
 

Players Player of the Year 



William Aitken

Most Improved Player 




Michael Hanning

Clubman of the Year




Lyndon Davies

It takes considerable funds to run a rugby club, to compete in the Premiership we would require circa £200k, for National 1 the current spend is on average £130k, you will see from the accounts our income is only £70k therefore we must seek ways in which we can increase our revenue. We are grateful to all our sponsors no matter what size, but I would like to make special mention to Malmaison , Hotel Du Vin, Zoo Sports, GS Group, Melville Independent and to Pollock Transport, I am delighted to announce that all will continue supporting the club next year other than Malmaison and Hotel Du Vin who have reluctantly withdrawn due to a change of ownership.

With GS Group we receive a kick back on any business introduced to them, this is a significant % so please if you, your work or anyone in your wider circle are looking for insurance, including corporate insurance please get in touch with me at rigbyc@hotmail.co.uk and I can then forward to details onto the relevant person, please use this facility as it is potentially worth thousands of £s to the club for not a lot of effort on our behalf.

The future, what does it hold? A new name, I hope that we will pass the resolution to change the clubs name to Stewart’s Melville, your committee has thought long and hard about dropping the FP tag mindful of its rightful place in history, however by changing we hope that we can attract additional funding and players as they see the club more open than ever before. 

We have also worked extremely hard with the school and I personally thank Bryn Lockie, Chris Spence , Phil Waine and Malcolm MacColl, who have worked closely with a very supportive school Principal in David Gray, in defining a role of Rugby  Coordinator who shall oversee rugby from the lions through the midi’s the school and the senior club. Ladies and Gentlemen this not an insignificant cost and it will be spread between these parties and augurs well for developing our own home grown talent both from the school and the surrounding area. However it needs to be financed, we are therefore open to all offers of sponsorship and support.

Player recruitment is underway and we have 2 new coaches joining us, both well known faces in the shape of Neil Graham and Gavin Sharp. Preseason starts the 1st week in July and our opening league fixture is at home against Aberdeen GS on the 6th September.

As always we are looking for sponsors and volunteers, this is your club, any help in any shape of form is most welcome. 

Enjoy your summer and I look forward to welcoming you to Inverleith for season 2014/15.

TREASURER’S REPORT and

ADOPTION of ACCOUNTS:

C Rigby advised that following C McPhee’s retiral as treasurer, D Rolls had been acting as temporary treasurer and C Rigby thanked both C McPhee and D Rolls for preparation of accounts. Unfortunately D Rolls was not able to attend the meeting but had passed on comments to C Rigby where the accounts show a loss for the year of approximately £8,000 with income down and costs up from the previous year although gate receipts had improved due to the play off game. Equipment costs and development / coaching costs are up and C Rigby advised therefore that fund raising will be required and that the new treasurer L McIntosh is producing a budget.
W Crawford asked if there was scope for further sponsorship particularly on player sponsorship in that W Crawford advised that he had not been contacted by the club. H Muirhead enquired as to the future and what strategy the committee are adopting and asking if it would be helpful to circulate budgets. C Rigby advised that there are various initiatives such as the new rugby co-ordinator to be arranged in conjunction with the school however there has been no major sponsorship and therefore the club offers to players, good coaching, medical support, fitness training and is trying to build on this area rather than paying players which some clubs are resorting to. It was noted that expenditure on development and coaching had risen considerably and M MacColl advised that this was largely down to the cost of overseas players and hopefully the appointment of a rugby co-ordinator will produce cost savings. L Ross enquired as to how many players are paid and C Rigby advised that five players are paid but mostly to reimburse expenses. W Crawford also noted that the club suffers as it is not a community based club. 

SUBSCRIPTIONS:

C Rigby advised in D Rolls absence that no increase in subscriptions was proposed but that the figures will be looked at for next year.
AMENDMENT TO CONSTITUTION:

C Rigby advised that in order to attract sponsors there is a perception that the club is seen as being elite and only open to former pupils which was not the case and hence the proposed change of name which will hopefully help both with sponsors and attracting players.
ELECTION of OFFICEBEARERS:

C. Rigby proposed that L McIntosh be appointed as Treasurer but otherwise all committee members are continuing as previously with S Scott to continue as Auditor, all of which was approved by the meeting.
ANY OTHER BUSINESS:

G Calder noted the benefit of legacies to the club and that the Melville College Trust had benefited from legacies and that perhaps a leaflet should be produced in this respect. C. Rigby advised of sponsorship from Evolution Foods which will also help players. There was a vote of thanks to the Chairman by W Crawford and the meeting closed at 8.10 pm. 
